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John Clark was born in Buckie, a small fishing town situated on the Moray Firth in North-East 

Scotland. He came from a long line of “John Clark”s in his family. He studied Mathematics in the 

University of Aberdeen as the accepted practice in Scotland in those days was for students to attend 

the nearest university. After completing his undergraduate studies he went on to study for a PhD in 

the University of Aberdeen under the supervision of Professor Christian Jensen of the University 

of Copenhagen in Denmark. After graduation in 1970 he was appointed to the staff of the 

Department of Mathematics in the University of Otago in New Zealand and served there until his 

retirement in 2013. He continued his interest in Mathematics until His death. 

 

It is hard to pigeon hole John Clark’s work because his interests were so widespread. He had many 

collaborators and thoroughly enjoyed working with other people, not only engaging with them 

intellectually but also socially. The range of his interests can be illustrated in the diverse material 

of the three books he wrote with others, the first on Graph Theory for beginners (and others) in 

1991, the second an advanced research monograph on Algebra (Non-commutative Ring and 

Module Theory) in 2006 and the third on advanced topics in Linear Algebra in 2011. His first 

research paper, published in 1974, was on torsion functors in Module Theory and his last, published 

in 2013, on Leavitt Path Algebras. Perhaps one should mention in particular that he wrote a number 

of papers separately with his good friends Professor Dinh van Huynh from Vietnam and Professor 

Robert Wisbauer from Germany. Many other nations are represented in his list of collaborators.  

 

Everyone speaks of John’s helpfulness. He was very widely read in the Algebra literature and when 

asked a question he would invariably give a reference to a related paper that he felt could help. 

Usually it did! He was a conscientious reviewer and editor for mathematical journals and his 

colleagues in Otago remember him as an excellent teacher. He was very hospitable and he 

welcomed many colleagues from all over the world to the University of Otago and to his home.  

 

The other aspect of his career that was noteworthy was his many travels, sometimes to remote and 

inaccessible places, to attend mathematical conferences. Being based in New Zealand, everywhere 

was far away and he must have logged up thousands and thousands of air miles. He had a fund of 

amusing anecdotes concerning the places he had been, the people he had met and the unusual things 

that had happened to him. He was a most agreeable companion - gentle, modest, humorous, 

interesting – and always a pleasure to be with. 

 

He is, and will be, sorely missed. His medical deterioration was beginning to take its toll at the 

conference in Turkey to honour his 70th birthday but, despite this, he was his usual entertaining and 

compassionate self. It is remarkable how many came to this conference from all over the world, 

such was the esteem in which he was held. We are all grateful that this present collection of research 

articles gives us another opportunity to express our respect and affection for John. He will live long 

in our memories.   
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